The Australian and New Zealand Paediatric Nephrology Association 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Wednesday 24th October 2012 

 Meeting held at the Royal Children’s Hospital Melbourne
MINUTES
In attendance: Steven McTaggart, Paul Henning, Josh Kausmann, Fiona Mackie, Amanda Walker, William Wong, Gad Kainer, Andrew Rosenberg, Amelia LePage, Siah Kim, Peter Trnka, Leah Krischock, Harley Powell, Lillian Johnstone, Debra Lewis, Elisabeth Hodson.
Apologies: Frank Willis, Jonathon Craig, Maria Stack, Richard Kitching, Rowan Walker, Sam Crafter, Ken Jureidini, Sean Kennedy, Tonya Kara, Ian Hewitt, John Burke, Charlie Crompton
1. The chair welcomed members to the meeting and noted the sad passing of Dr Margot McIver, a previous member of the Association. Her involvement and contribution to the Association and to paediatric nephrology in Australia were recalled.

The minutes of the 2011 AGM had been misplaced and were not available, but it was confirmed that the following individuals had been nominated and accepted for membership at that meeting: Dr Maria Stack, and as associate members; Dr Cecil Levy and Dr Amelia Le Page. The meeting was informed that Dr Levy had returned to South Africa and so had relinquished his associate membership.
2. Membership: the following individuals were nominated and accepted as new members of the Association – Dr Leah Krischock, Dr Deidre Hahn, and as associate members - Dr David Metz, Dr Simon Carter, and Dr Siah Kim. 
3. Chair’s Report. Dr McTaggart spoke to the report which had been circulated to the membership before the meeting. A number of positive contributions to paediatric nephrology in widespread areas were commended but the general lack of visibility of ANZPNA as a representative professional body was highlighted and noted as a possible future challenge for the Association. The report was tabled and accepted.

4. Honorary Treasurer’s Report. Dr Henning spoke briefly to the report and the financial performance of the Association. The picture was a very stable one reflecting the small scale of the Association’s funds. Dr Johnstone questioned the magnitude of the auditor’s fees and after discussion the meeting supported her offer to make further enquiries about the scale of the audit required of our small company. 

4.1 The treasurer proposed the use of the Association’s steadily accumulating funds to create a modest travel grant to support paediatric nephrology trainees to attend the triennial IPNA Congress. After discussion the following motion was proposed by Dr Henning, seconded by Dr Kauffman: 

That ANZPNA Travel Grant(s) be established to assist paediatric nephrology trainees resident in Australia or New Zealand to attend the 2013 Congress of the International Pediatric Nephrology Association. Grants up to the value of $1500 each will be offered.
Business Rules for the Grants: Applicants must have applied for ANZSN travel grants. Applications must include a copy of an abstract being submitted by the trainee for presentation at the Congress. Successful grant applications will be determined by an assessment of the quality of the abstracts, and will be judged by the ANZPNA executive and the paediatric representative of the RACP Specialist Advisory Committee for Nephrology. A maximum of $6000 will be offered for the total number of grants.

The motion was passed unanimously.

· CARI UTI Guideline. Dr Hodson updated members on the status of the first solely paediatric CARI guideline. Some of the sub-topics are yet to be completed which has held up the guideline’s progress, but there are also concerns about the effect of financial constraints contributing to delay. A range of issues were discussed including the items involving cost, the origin of the “suggestion” that ANZPNA contribute financially and were there similar expectations around other or future guidelines, the need to consider any competing calls on the Associations funds and a suggestion that if supported, the contribution would require a contract with CARI. 
Action: Dr McTaggart (as guideline Convenor) to discuss the above details with Martin Gallagher (Chair, CARI Guidelines)
5. Election of ANZPNA Office Bearers. The following members were elected 

unopposed:  Fiona Mackie – Chair


        Sean Kennedy  - Secretary


       Josh Kausmann – Honorary Treasurer

6. International Pediatric Nephrology Association (IPNA) Report.  Dr Wong had circulated his report prior to the meeting and spoke to a number of the items. Specific concerns were raised over the Fellowship program and the financial burden on fellows aiming to train within Australia; issues relating to the international meetings including the upcoming Shanghai Congress and the relatively low attendance at the San Diego Growth Symposium this year; IPNA finances; and the IPNA council’s support for management support from the ISN Management Group.

Members were notified by e-mail prior to the meeting to consider the fact that a replacement for Dr Wong as the IPNA Councillor  would be required. Dr Wong will complete his term at the 2013 Congress. Some members had not seen the email and a request for it to be re-circulated, including a “job description” was proposed.  Thus far Dr Jonathan Craig has indicated that he would be interested in the position. A decision is required by February 2013.
Action:  Dr McTaggart (Chair) will re-circulate the information regarding duties of the IPNA Councillor and call for nominations for a replacement following the meeting.

7. Specialist Advisory Committee Nephrology. Dr Amanda Walker tabled her report and highlighted a number of key areas. These included the increased number of current paediatric nephrology trainees in A & NZ, the debate around the length of core training(2 versus 3 years), the duration of that training to occur within Australia and the parameters for required clinical experience. Amanda noted that paediatrics did not have clearly defined parameters but these will be needed soon. Site accreditation criteria for paediatric nephrology centres were presented, based on a survey of expected requirements for PD, HD and transplant caseloads within those units. Dr Walker noted that formal site accreditation will be undertaken over the next 1-2 years. This will involve units providing an outline of their training program to the SAC and a site visit by 2 SAC members.

8. ANZDATA Report. Dr Sean Kennedy was not in attendance, but his report was tabled without discussion.

9. TSANZ Report. D Steven McTaggart reported that the Paediatric Transplant Working Group was now established and without high level governance requirements. In addition paediatric representation on all major sub-committees (liver, cardiac) has been achieved. Unfortunately, we have been unable to gain specific paediatric representation on the Renal Transplant Advisory Committee.
10. DNT 2013 (Alice Springs). Dr McTaggart noted that a breakout meeting of the paediatric group at the last DNT meeting in the Hunter Valley proved very useful, and urged a program to be developed for Alice Springs on a topic such as transition to adult renal services.
11. Atypical HUS Registry and Eculizimab funding. Dr Josh Kaufmann advised members that 2 registries, one based at Monash Hospital and unsponsored, and the other sponsored by Alexion have been established and he urged engagement with these registries when aHUS cases were identified. He also asked for feedback from members. Alexion are currently submitting clinical data from the Australian cases treated with Eculizimab to PBAC by early November, in an effort to establish access to the drug via the Life Saving Drug Program.

12. GP Education in Childhood Kidney Diseases. R Siah Kim presented a draft program for GP education which would involve a core content of slides presented face to face by paediatric nephrologists. Discussion ensued and the following points were made:

· General support was offered but human resource demand would be high

· The content was too broad and a focus on common “GP encounters” would be wise (eg UTI, haematuria)

· The idea of a uniform teaching content and package implied significant negotiation and discussion within ANZPNA

Action: Dr Kim will re-shape the teaching module in line with the suggestions of the meeting and circulate to the membership. D Kim will also explore the use of an electronic version funded through the RACGP.
13. Other Business:

13.1  Paediatric Nephrology in the South Pacific. Dr William Wong presented his experience and involvement with the Pacific Islands Program, a volunteer program which attempts to meet the needs of large numbers of children in the region with limited access to specialist medical care. He urged support for this program. In discussion, the meeting noted that a number of members were involved in similar programs for the provision of medical care overseas. A general agreement for ANZPNA to advocate for the coordination of these programs to enhance their efficiency and services offered was resolved.
Action: Dr Fiona Mackie to write to RACP seeking their efforts to achieve such coordination.

13.2  CARI Guideline – Management of Urinary Tract Infection in Children. A draft of the guideline with some elements incomplete was tabled for noting. Time did not allow for further discussion (see 4.2 above).

13.3  Peritoneal Dialysis (PD) Survey Report.  The report of the survey of current A & NZ paediatric practice was presented by Dr Fiona Mackie. The survey aimed to collect complete data on peritonitis rates in children and clinical practice in the treating units. Infection rates and clinical practices varied significantly among the different centres (individual units could identify their own data anonymously). Discussion centred upon the possibility of developing clinical practice guidelines that could serve units throughout A & NZ, while at the same time recognising the value of international guidelines (such as those recently released by ISPD).
Action: The ANZPNA Executive to establish a process for the development of a ”Best Pratice” document for paediatric peritoneal dialysis within Australia and New Zealand, in conjunction with paediatric renal nurses. To explore the possibility of presenting this topic at the up-coming RSA.
The meeting was concluded at 1230 hrs with an expression of gratitude to the out-going office bearers of the Association for their contributions during their terms of office.

Paul Henning (minute taker for the meeting)
